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Abstract 

 
The purpose of this article is to analyze philosophical and historical approaches to the problem of the 

formation of the informational-educational space in connection with the emerging social need for a wider 
use of informatics tools for the formation, storage and use of various types of socially significant infor-
mation. 

Based on historical analysis, the authors disclose the essential-meaningful characteristics of the con-
cepts of “informatization” and “education” when interpreting the latter as a leading human-forming func-
tion; substantiate pedagogical conditions that can act as a qualitative characteristic of an integrated system 
that allows synthesizing the possibilities of traditional and modern-media approaches to the process of 
studying at a university, implementing their principles and resources. 

The study was based on methods of theoretical analysis of the provisions of philosophical, historical, 
pedagogical, sociological, cultural science, as well as a set of justified and reliable information in the re-
search practice of methods: retro-specific analysis of domestic and foreign experience in the use of co-
temporal information technologies; theoretical methods (comparison, analogy, analysis, synthesis, abstrac-
tion, concretization, classification). 

 
Keywords: educational space, informatization, digitalization, informational-communicational tech-

nology, information society.  
 
 

Introduction 
 
The main feature of the last decade is the 

constant improvement of information and com-
munication technologies, which are firmly estab-
lished in all spheres of human activity, affecting 
the fundamental values of society and civiliza-
tion as a whole. The process of Informatization 

has led to the emergence of a “society of global 
competence”, which is characterized by an un-
stoppable growth in the volume of knowledge 
generated in the world community. The result of 
the introduction of digital technologies in the se-
cond half of the XX century led to a revision of 
views on the information society, making them 
inadequate at the beginning of the XXI century. 
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All this points to the need for a more thorough 
analysis of the terms “information society”, 
“knowledge society”, “Informatization”, “Infor-
matization of education” and the related problem 
of forming an informational-educational space in 
the philosophical and historical aspect. 

The absence of a philosophical and histori-
cal justification for these concepts demonstrates 
the contradictions of the formed theory, which 
has, on the one hand, a recognized scientific sta-
tus, and on the other, abstract objects that de-
scribe it. The analysis of scientific literature has 
shown that in the modern information society, 
narrow technological justifications for the use of 
information and communication technologies 
and their role in the transition of the information 
society to the knowledge society have been seri-
ously criticized and practically rejected. In this 
regard, attempts were made to consider this tran-
sition from the “position of social shifts and their 
interrelation, placed in historical retrospect” 
(Lukina, 2013, p. 9). 

The actualization of the problem of study-
ing the philosophical and historical aspect of the 
formation of the information society, the know-
ledge society, and the associated educational in-
formation space, is associated with the need to 
develop an essentially meaningful characteristic 
of the concepts of “informatization” and “edu-
cation”, highlighting the latter as the leading hu-
man-forming function. 

 
Theoretical Framework 

 
The emergence of the term “informatiza-

tion” in 1978 was dictated by the increased social 
need for wider use of informatics for the for-
mation, storage and use of various types of so-
cially significant information. In Russian litera-
ture, one of the first to use this term in 1987 was 

A. I. Rakitov. He considered informatization as a 
process in which “social, technological, econom-
ic, political and cultural mechanisms are not just 
connected, but literally fused, merged together. 
At the same time, it is a process of progressively 
increasing use of information technologies for 
the production, processing, storage and dissemi-
nation of information” (Rakitov, 2013, p. 34). 

Today in the Russian-language professional 
literature, there is no clear understanding of the 
term “informatization”. This is due to the multi-
dimensionality and complexity of the process 
itself, which covered almost all representatives of 
Russian society. 

Studying the approaches of Russian scien-
tists to the definition of the essential and mean-
ingful characteristics of the category of “infor-
matization”, we found three key points. First, it is 
the presentation of informatization as a process. 
Secondly, this process is aimed at increasing the 
efficiency of using the information in society. 
And thirdly, it will be carried out using advanced 
information technologies. 

In Russian legislation, the definition of the 
term “informatization” was formulated in the Fe-
deral Law No. 149-FZ of June 27, 2006 “On In-
formation, Information Technologies and Infor-
mation Protection”, where informatization was 
defined as “... organizational socio-economic and 
scientific and technical the process of creating 
optimal conditions for meeting information 
needs and realizing the rights of citizens, gov-
ernment bodies, local governments, organiza-
tions, public associations based on the formation 
and use of information resources”1. This defini-
tion is widely used in the scientific literature and 
is positively assessed by most researchers. It is 

                                                           
1  “On information, information technology and infor-

mation protection”: Federal Law of June 27, 2006 No. 
149-FZ (as amended in 2014). Retrieved 21.08.2018 
from: https://rg.ru/2006/07/29/informacia-dok.html. 
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considered extremely important that informatiza-
tion is viewed as a process of development of the 
whole society, which is of national importance. 

Historically, the philosophical concepts on 
the development of society “formation” (K. 
Marx) and “civilizational” (A. Toynbee, K. Da-
nilevsky) were the first to emerge. K. Marx took 
the development of production and economic 
relations as the basis of his theory. The basis of 
the “civilizational” concept of the development 
of society was its sociocultural types. 

At the end of the 50 and the 60s of the XX 
century, one of the most authoritative socio-phi-
losophical theories was the concept of D. Bell, 
which at its core contained a futurological de-
scription of the upcoming social structure, which 
was supposed to help overcome the crisis of the 
70s of the XX century more gently and painless-
ly. The author formulated promising directions 
for the development of industrialism in the pro-
cess of its transition to its next phase - post-
industrial. D. Bell, comparing pre-industrial, in-
dustrial and post-industrial societies, revealed the 
qualitative changes that took place in their struc-
ture. The author argued that “the structure of so-
ciety is not a mould of social reality, but a con-
ceptual scheme” (Bell, 2004, p. 3). Defining the 
nature of the new, post-industrial system, he 
pointed out that it is becoming characteristic of a 
change in knowledge itself, and not “a transition 
from property or political criteria to knowledge 
as the foundation of the new power” (Bell, 2004, 
p. 5). He spoke about the progressive change in 
society, directly related to the improvement of 
computer modelling of various processes. His 
concept recognized the fact that knowledge and 
information are the “axis of modern society” 
(Bell, 2004, p. 5). Later, D. Bell abandoned the 
concept of “postindustrial society” in favour of 
“informational”. The nominative shift that D. 

Bell made in his studies (“The Coming Post-In-
dustrial Society” (2004)) outlined the direction of 
the transition from pre-industrial to industrial, 
and then to a post-industrial society, and from it 
to the knowledge society, not only as to forms of 
movement of social reality but as objects of sci-
entific analysis. 

D. Bell‟s concept was supported by E. 
Brzezinski, O. Toffler. Considering social devel-
opment as a “change of stages”, they associated 
the formation of the information society with the 
dominance of the “fourth”, information sector of 
the economy, following three well-known sec-
tors - agriculture, industry and the service econ-
omy. At the same time, they argued that capital 
and labour as the basis of industrial society are 
giving way to information and knowledge in an 
information society (Brzezinski, 1992; Toffler, 
1982, p. 106). 

The views of D. Bell, Z. Brzezinski and O. 
Toffler have caused a wave of responses and 
many-sided criticism. This served as an impetus 
for discussions about the relationship between 
industrial, post-industrial and information socie-
ty, which are not completed today. The French 
representatives of the sociological school S. Nora 
and A. Mink were sceptical about the claims of 
the post-industrial society described by D. Bell. 
They defined it as an advanced industrial. These 
scholars pointed out that “the postindustrial ap-
proach is productive concerning the information 
that controls the behaviour of producers and 
buyers, but is useless when faced with problems 
that depend on the cultural model” (Nora & 
Minc, 1980, p. 133). 

The further analyses of the development 
and formation of the information society evi-
dence that it is important to mention the repre-
sentation of the post-industrial society through 
information technology by the Spanish sociolo-
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gist Manuel Castells. His scientific works can be 
attributed to the research of that part of scientists 
who turned to the study of the problem of social 
development back in the 80s of the XX century. 
Defining the essence of the concept of “informa-
tional society” (informational) and separating it 
from the “information society”, the sociologist 
argued that information and knowledge should 
act as the main source of productivity. A distinc-
tive feature of such a society, according to M. 
Castells (2001), should be their network logic of 
structure (p. 9). According to the researcher, the 
modern world is characterized by the blurring of 
boundaries between the concepts of “state” and 
“sovereignty”, which is associated with the 
strengthening of world globalization. M. Castells 
(2001) saw in this the prospect of the emergence 
of a new form of state (which awaits us shortly), 
- a network state, “whose dynamic expansion 
gradually absorbs and subordinates the pre-
existing social forms” (p. 505). The sociologist 
argued that the main directions of geopolitics 
would be concentrated in the “hands” of the me-
dia, and, accordingly, in the relationship between 
power within oneself and the people, there will 
be a direct dependence on the management of 
communication processes. 

M. Castells (2001) stated: “...information 
and its exchange accompanied the development 
of civilization throughout the history of mankind 
and has always been of critical importance”. At 
the same time, the emerging and developing “in-
formation society” is seen as such that “the gen-
eration, processing and transmission of infor-
mation have become fundamental sources of 
productivity and power” (p. 91). “...In the new, 
informational way of development, the source of 
productivity lies in the technology of knowledge 
generation, information processing and symbolic 
communication. Of course, knowledge and in-

formation are critical elements in all modes of 
development, since the production process is al-
ways based on some level of knowledge and in-
formation processing. However, specific to the 
informational way of development is the impact 
of knowledge on knowledge itself as the main 
source of productivity” (Castells, 2001, p. 39). 

The concept of “information society”, de-
veloped by M. Castells, undoubtedly continues 
the idea of K. Marx about production systems 
and production revolutions, but at the same time, 
it is unique. He introduces and defines the con-
cept of “information economy”, constantly using 
it in conjunction with the concept of “global 
economy”. This, in his opinion, is the indisputa-
ble result of the revolution in the field of infor-
mation technology. He noted that the material 
basis of the globalization of the economy is the 
global network, constituting its economic sys-
tem. In this regard, as the author argued, “new 
information technologies are not just a tool for 
application, but also processes for development” 
(Castells, 2001, p. 22). M. Castells argued that 
“technology is society, and society cannot be 
understood or described without its technological 
tools”. As such a technological tool, the scientist 
considered the so-called “topological configura-
tion” - a network that will be materially support-
ed by new information technologies. He noted 
that network logic is necessary for “structuring 
the unstructured while maintaining flexibility at 
the same time because the unstructured is the 
driving force of innovation in human activity” 
(Castells, 2001, p. 21). 

In addition, the sociologist clearly identified 
the technological tools that would contribute to 
the development of his concept of an “informa-
tion society”. Among them, he named, constant-
ly using the word “new”, emphasizing their pro-
gressive nature, telecommunication networks, 
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powerful desktop computers, software that can 
adapt to new conditions, as well as “new mobile 
communication devices that communicate with 
any one place at any time; new workers and ma-
nagers interact around work tasks and results, 
able to speak the same language - digital langu-
age” (Castells, 2001, p. 39). 

K. Jaspers (1986) and M. Heidegger (1993), 
being representatives of the “civilizational ap-
proach”, considered the phenomenon of technol-
ogy, defining its place in various philosophical 
schools and directions. For the most part, they 
are similar in defining the functional purpose of 
technology as “the ability to use tools of labor” 
(Jaspers, 1986, p. 12). However, at the same 
time, they have observed significant discrepan-
cies in defining the essence of technology, in de-
termining the reasons that “gave rise to technol-
ogy” (Heidegger, 1993, p. 33). 

Thus, K. Jaspers in his work “The Origins 
of History and Its Purpose” carried out a philoso-
phical analysis of the essential concept of tech-
nology, endowing it with “reason” (“technology 
rests on the activity of reason, on calculus in 
combination with the foresight of possibilities 
and guesswork”) and “Power” (“using the force 
of nature against the force of nature, technology 
dominates nature through nature itself”). Func-
tionality he saw in “making life easier, reducing 
the effort spent on ensuring physical existence, 
etc.”. The meaning of technology, therefore, con-
sists in “liberation from the power of nature” 
(Jaspers, 1994, p. 117). 

In his other work “Modern Technology” K. 
Jaspers investigated the reasons for the emer-
gence of the “technicist” civilization of our time, 
highlighting it as a special type. The author notes 
that such a sharp change occurred due to the 
emergence of machines as a mediating link be-
tween man and nature. From the point of view of 

the scientist, this made it possible to change the 
psychology of people and prepare them, thus, for 
a new historical round of development of society 
(Jaspers, 1986, p. 127). 

This understanding of the role and essence 
of technology, from the point of view of K. Jas-
pers, should undoubtedly lead to its distorted un-
derstanding. The philosopher called this “demon-
ism” while expressing a warning about getting 
out of the control of the technosphere man as a 
whole. Developing the idea of K. Jaspers about 
the “uprising of machines” and considering the 
issues of its “overcoming” M. Heidegger pre-
sented technology as a specific “kind of disclo-
sure of secrecy” with its own features, character-
istic only for it. 

“Getting out of the secrets that captures 
modern technology is of the nature of providing 
in the sense of extractive production. It happens 
in such a way that the energy latent in nature is 
extracted, the extracted is processed, the pro-
cessed is accumulated, the accumulated is again 
distributed, and the distribution is again trans-
formed. Extraction, processing, accumulation, 
distribution, transformation - types of removal 
from secrecy” (Heidegger, 1993, p. 227). It is not 
difficult to guess that only a person can get out of 
the state of “secrecy”, but the philosopher said 
that he (a person) “does not dispose of” what is 
manifested through his activity. Something man-
ifests itself through a person, but is not generated 
by him. This “something” is Heidegger‟s (1993) 
famous concept of “post” (p. 227), which is un-
derstandable only to him as a kind of organizing 
principle. It follows from this that M. Heidegger 
presented science and technology as a manifesta-
tion of the same way of being given to the hu-
man world, in contrast to K. Jaspers who ob-
served science as a prerequisite for the develop-
ment of modern technologies. 
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J. Baudrillard (2000), examining the chang-
es taking place in society, said that they are due 
to the “end of the social”. “The modern revolu-
tion is a revolution of uncertainty” (p. 63). 

He argued about a complete change in the 
concepts of “meaning”, “knowledge”, etc. 
“Communication is now not a conversation it-
self, but what makes one speak. Information is 
not knowledge, but what makes you know. The 
prospects for knowledge are illusory since the 
excess of knowledge is indifferently scattered 
over the surface in all directions” (Baudrillard, 
2000, p. 69). 

An analysis of the works of scientists (J. 
Baudrillard, J.-F. Lyotard, etc.), who dealt with 
human problems in the information space, al-
lowed us to conclude that they considered the in-
formation society as a philosophical model based 
on historical, economic, cultural and psychologi-
cal facts. The information society acts as a new 
form of civilization existence. Scientists viewed 
it as a logical continuation of a dynamically de-
veloping industrial civilization. It is also neces-
sary to pay attention to the fact that the inevita-
bility and legitimacy of the onset of the infor-
mation society were noted by the majority of re-
searchers, but statements about the consequences 
that are both social, cultural, and psychological, 
pedagogical in nature differ. 

However, analyzing the concepts of human 
society development, examining the statements 
of scientists, their assumptions and conclusions, 
it is possible, nevertheless, to single out a number 
of general characteristics to which they turned 
their attention. Namely, they pointed out that: 
 firstly, the entire path of development of so-

ciety can be divided into three periods, three 
main components. These are pre-industrial 
(agricultural), industrial and post-industrial 
periods; 

 secondly, depending on what was taken as 
the basis for the development of society - 
production relations, or it was the relation-
ship between man and nature, it was possi-
ble to draw boundaries between the named 
periods of the historical development of so-
ciety; 

 thirdly, the scientific and technological rev-
olution preceded the transition to each sub-
sequent period. This, naturally, significantly 
influenced the human environment, trans-
forming it, causing dramatic changes in the 
consciousness of society; 

 fourthly, almost all philosophers are unani-
mous that the final stage in the development 
of society is the “information society”; how-
ever, their views differ in terms. Some be-
lieved that it had already come, others that it 
would come shortly. 
Further discussions on the stages of devel-

opment of society allow noting that the infor-
mation society is also characterized by phasing. 
Its initial period is based on the formation of in-
dustrial relations through technology (personal 
computers, production automation), and it is also 
characterized by technical equipment and devel-
opment by representatives of the information 
society, its implementation in all spheres of their 
activity. We believe that this period has been 
successfully passed. The “society of machines” 
is being replaced by a “knowledge society” or 
otherwise “a society based on knowledge”. 

This approach emphasizes their significance 
rather than negating their presence. The presenta-
tion of scientific knowledge, its acquisition, stor-
age, processing and transmission in the form of 
texts, appeared almost simultaneously with the 
ancient writing system. However, in recent dec-
ades, the factor of production, which characteriz-
es a new type of economy associated with the 
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need for the constant growth of knowledge, has 
become increasingly apparent. So, according to 
A. A. Samarsky, the dynamic development of in-
formation and communication technologies has 
become firmly embedded in all spheres of hu-
man activity, which has significantly affected the 
methods of scientific research, as well as teach-
ing and broadcasting of scientific knowledge. 
Here, the authors refer to a fairly new method of 
scientific research – mathematical computer mo-
delling, which is an inevitable link of scientific 
and technological progress (Samarsky, 1997, p. 
34). 

The basis of the concept of the knowledge 
society, as scientists believed, are the following 
components: spiritual and intellectual develop-
ment, democratic values, self-development of the 
individual, new forms of solidarity. The thesis 
about the long-term development of modern so-
ciety at the intersection of science, economics, 
politics and education is the ideological basis of 
the concept. 

The social paradigm demonstrates the tran-
sition from an information society to a knowled-
ge society based on a new technological appro-
ach. The role of knowledge is defined by two 
aspects, first, as a factor contributing to the de-
velopment of humanity as a whole through the 
acquisition of individual independence, and se-
cond, as a conscious need and opportunity for an 
individual to find, process, transform, distribute, 
and use information in order to apply the ac-
quired knowledge necessary for the development 
of humanity as a whole. 

The knowledge society has set itself the task 
of developing critical and theoretical cognitive 
abilities, as well as creative abilities as the most 
common and renewable resources of the individ-
ual. To do this, it is necessary to expand its rights 
and opportunities in the space of integration, sol-

idarity and participation, that is, to achieve a dia-
logue of cultures and new forms of democratic 
cooperation that promote their mutual under-
standing. 

Knowledge is not limited to technological 
access to information, but seeks to acquire a me-
thodological significance, leads to knowledge, 
analysis, exchange, criticism, based on scientific 
and philosophical ideas, with a view to produc-
ing new knowledge based on information flows. 
This should contribute to the formation of a 
knowledge society as a synthesis of the achieve-
ments of the information society, the economy 
based on them, that is, a learning society, learn-
ing for all throughout life (Lukina, 2013, p. 23). 

At this stage of the development of the in-
formation society, we are talking about the 
knowledge of the organization and the know-
ledge of people, who are increasingly called 
“knowledge” boots. In such a society, preference 
is given to a high level of employee education, 
the availability of various types of knowledge - 
scientific, practical (the ability to successfully 
solve standard and non-standard tasks), the de-
velopment of creative abilities, critical, produc-
tive thinking, a wide outlook, the ability of orga-
nization and self-organization, readiness for both 
individual and collective creative activities, etc. 
The main task of a “knowledgeable” employee is 
to search, understand, analyze information, trans-
late it into knowledge, apply this knowledge in 
practice, understand them and disseminate it in 
the professional community (Ivanova, 2011, pp. 
9-10). 

Enterprises and firms are seen as special or-
ganizations with knowledge of how to “create 
things”. Companies were perceived as a man-
ageable set of opportunities, the effective use of 
which at the moment depended only on the 
available knowledge, cognitive and social skills 
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of their employees. It is the knowledge that is 
provided due to a change in productivity with the 
equality of other resources. It is no coincidence 
that the terms “knowledge management”, “hu-
man capital”, “human potential” have arisen. The 
effective use of human intellectual “assets”, 
which provide competitive advantages in all are-
as of the economy, is being addressed. 

Knowledge becomes a strategic resource, 
the basis of society, the most important factor in 
its economic growth. Moreover, education, thus, 
turns into a direct productive force, creating the 
base of the economy of the information society. 
Moreover, unlike other resources (for example, 
oil, gas) in the process of use, the “knowledge” 
resource is not exhausted, but increases. When 
transferring knowledge, the teacher does not lose 
it, and students acquire it. Thus, the total amount 
of knowledge is constantly increasing (Ivanova, 
2011). 

The information society marks the transition 
from a traditional economy to a knowledge-
based economy, from paper-based information 
media to paperless (digital) technologies for pro-
cessing it. Nevertheless, not only the technologi-
cal component is the criterion of a formed infor-
mation society. Spiritual values that ensure the 
progress of society and the positive personal de-
velopment of its members continue to be a sig-
nificant characteristic (Gasumova, 2011, p. 10). 

Describing the process of self-development 
of the individual, applying the definitions of the 
concepts of “socialization” and “culture”, we 
will, in fact, attribute them to the basic ones for 
education. Socialization, in its broad sense, con-
siders the innovation of the individual, of course, 
in interaction with society. At the same time, the 
concept of “culture” is a characteristic of the pro-
cess of interaction of the individual with culture 
and, as a result, the formation of his own person-

al culture. It is clear that “culture” is part of “so-
cialization”. Education, having and determining 
social significance, is, as L. A. Stepashko (2002) 
points out, “socio-cultural education, the forma-
tion of a person - that is, his entry into society 
and culture - is carried out precisely in education 
as a socio-cultural institute” (p. 21). 

B. Simon in the late 80s of the XX century, 
revealed the relationship between education and 
society, which found and finds its confirmation 
in practice. He wrote: “Society and education are 
integral to each other, show this interdependence, 
indicating the well-being or decline of the coun-
try‟s economy” (Simon, 1989, p. 21). Digitaliza-
tion of society has created the conditions for 
“learning without borders”, changing the attitude 
to professional training and the readiness of fu-
ture specialists for professional activity. The tran-
sition to a knowledge society, which was being 
carried out in the modern Russian State, undoub-
tedly spoke of economic changes in the country. 
And this confirms practice. The stage of mass 
computerization has ended (from our point of 
view). Society and, accordingly, education, went 
to the next stage (or sub-stage). It had adapted to 
new economic, technological and social condi-
tions. 

In this regard, two approaches can be dis-
tinguished that determine the phenomenon of 
education: firstly, as a “channel for broadcasting 
cultural property” (J. Allak, V. I. Garaja, V. A. 
Lectorsky, K. R. Rogers and others) and sec-
ondly, as a utilitarian-pragmatic phenomenon 
(Stromquist, Monkman, Gibbons, Burbules, 
Torres). 

Representatives of the “cultural and value” 
approach believe that the person herself is a cul-
ture. Personality learns the previous experience 
of being in the form of knowledge, values, etc., 
understanding it, analyzing and reproducing it as 
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its own product. “The knowledge that you have 
personally obtained is the truth”, said C. Rogers 
(1994), and it cannot be accepted (p. 336). Con-
sequently, the person who has obtained such val-
ues is the owner of the truth, that is, the culture 
itself (in the sense of the totality of sign-symbolic 
systems), itself becomes part of a culture, its cre-
ator. Development, education and culture are 
creative processes driven by the desire for new 
meanings. 

From our point of view, these two direc-
tions are quite peaceful in modern society, logi-
cally complementing each other. The “cultural 
and value” approach enriches the “pragmatic” 
with spiritual and moral values, and the “utilitari-
an and pragmatic” with its rationality expands 
the educational horizons, clarifying the existen-
tial and personal foundations of education. 

Considering the ambiguity of the interpreta-
tions “informatization of education”, at least four 
approaches can be noted. The representatives of 
the first (S. I. Osipova & T. V. Solovyova) be-
lieve that “this is the process of providing the 
sphere of education with a methodology for the 
development and use of information and com-
munication technologies aimed at achieving the 
goals of education and education” (Osipova & 
Solovyova, 2014, p. 52). This process is charac-
terized by the use of computer-oriented meth-
odological systems on different learning stages, 
the use of information technologies, which, in 
turn, are an integral part of computer-oriented 
educational systems. 

Through the introduction of information 
technologies, the educational process becomes 
more individualized, and, as S. I. Osipova and T. 
V. Solovyov point out, it is more effective. The 
skills and skills of working with telecommunica-
tion means, from the point of view of scientists, 
increase the motivation for the educational pro-

cess, increasing its effectiveness. At the same 
time, information and communication technolo-
gies make it possible to organize different inter-
action of all participants in the educational pro-
cess, turning the transfer of knowledge into joint 
educational activities, thus making the student an 
active subject of these activities, providing an 
opportunity to manifest his or her creative poten-
tial (Osipova & Solovyova, 2014, p. 52). 

The representatives of the second approach 
(A. I. Zhuk (2006, pp. 12-25), E. L. Fedotova 
and A. A. Fedotov (2010, pp. 50-106) consider 
informatization of education as “a systematic 
work on the introduction of information technol-
ogies in all types and forms of educational prac-
tice, on the revision of existing ones on this basis 
and the introduction of new educational models” 
(Zhuk, 2006, p. 43). 

E. L. Fedotov and A. A. Fedotov clarify the 
definition that which is found in the research of 
A. I. Zhuk. They refer to “informatization of ed-
ucation” as a focused effort to develop and im-
plement information and communication tech-
nologies: 
 in the educational process to prepare citi-

zens for life and activity in the modern in-
formation society; Improving the quality of 
general education and training through the 
extensive use of information and commu-
nications technology; 

 management of the education system to 
improve the efficiency and quality of man-
agement processes; 

 in methodological and scientific-pedagogi-
cal activities to improve the quality of work 
of teachers, development and introduction 
of new educational technologies based on 
the use of information and communication 
technologies (Fedotova & Fedotov, 2010, 
p. 106). 
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The third approach in determining the es-
sence of the concept of “informatization of edu-
cation” (V. G. Magomedov & I. V. Robert) 
brings us to the intellectual analysis of the activi-
ties of participants in the educational process. I. 
V. Robert sees “informatization of education” as 
a process of providing the field of education with 
a methodology and practice of developing and 
optimizing the use of modern information tech-
nologies focused on the analysis of the psycho-
logical and pedagogical goals of education. In 
connection with this interpretation, from the au-
thor‟s point of view, this process can be a starting 
point for improving the mechanisms for manag-
ing the education system through the use of au-
tomated databases of scientific and pedagogical 
information, information and methodological 
materials, as well as communication networks. I. 
V. Robert (2010) notes the need to ensure syner-
gy of pedagogical impact as a result of the com-
bined action of its constituent factors and (or) 
influences, in which the total effect exceeds the 
effect exerted by each of them in terms of diver-
sity. The result of this phenomenon is the peda-
gogical effect on the trainee of a longing charac-
ter (p. 133). 

Another point of view on the studied issue 
belongs to V. V. Grinshkun (2010), who propos-
es to consider “informatization of education as 
the activity of teachers aimed at providing educa-
tion with objective, reliable, relevant information 
and means of processing it” (p. 84). 

Analyzing the possibilities of informatiza-
tion of education, we highlight its positive as-
pects related to improving the quality of educa-
tion. As S. I. Osipova and T. V. Solovyova 
(2014) point out, these are: 
 a systematic approach in the organization 

of the educational process. In this regard, 
scientists present the content of educational 

material in the form of hook- linked mod-
ules, built taking into account a certain 
structural logic; 

 the openness of the educational process, as 
well as its flexibility in relation to students. 
Here, researchers represented all significant 
components of the latter (social and cultural 
differences, individualization and differen-
tiation of the educational process); 

 intensification of the educational process; 
 interactive training; 
 use of a competent approach in order to de-

velop the competitiveness of a university 
graduate; 

 the ability to form a continuous education 
system in unified, common information 
space; 

 the ability to organize students‟ independ-
ent work in an information environment; 

 visibility and visualization of the content of 
the training discipline (pp. 52-53). 
Naturally, scientists who study the process 

of informatization of education distinguish its 
negative aspects, and some, trying to warn, iden-
tify the risks that accompany this process. So, N. 
V. Gafurova (2007) identifies as risks, for exam-
ple, “dehumanizing relations in the educational 
system, as well as replacing reality with its sur-
rogate virtual model” or “permissiveness in the 
virtual world” (p. 34). All this, accordingly, pos-
es requirements for the technological support of 
the educational process, for the reasonable use of 
multimedia facilities in classes, for the creation 
of psychological and pedagogical conditions for 
comfortable work with information, for minimiz-
ing the negative consequences associated with 
the introduction of information technologies, 
with the possibility of you-building interactive 
interaction in the informational-educational 
space. The organization of such an educational 
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process may be a possible option for the transi-
tion from an information society to a knowledge 
society. 

By defining the characteristics of the mod-
ern knowledge society, it can be argued that the 
process of creating an informational-educational 
space is successful. The attributes of a “society 
of global competence” that contribute to the for-
mation of an informational-educational space can 
be: 
 information infrastructure containing trans-

border information and communication 
networks and information resources distrib-
uted in them as a stock of knowledge; 

 mass use of computers connected to net-
works; 

 the readiness of members of society to work 
on personal computers in cross-border in-
formation and communication networks; 

 new forms and activities in cross-border in-
formation and communication networks; 

 prompt receipt by any representative of so-
ciety of reliable and accurate information 
through cross-border information and com-
munication networks; 

 creation of multimedia as a single media 
medium; 

 the possibility of unlimited communication 
between the various States parties to cross-
border information and communication net-
works; 

 the establishment of a unified international 
legal and regulatory framework governing 
the activities of participants in cross-border 
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Results 
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Conclusion 
 

Thus, the analysis of the results obtained 
during the study showed the positive dynamics 
of all components of the psychological and ped-
agogical competence of students in the informa-
tional-educational space of higher education. The 
philosophical and historical analysis of the prob-
lem under study shows that education in the in-
formation society and knowledge society ac-
quires a new quality due to the availability of 
modern technical means, information and com-
munication technologies and the informational-
educational space, which create favorable condi-
tions and a wide range of opportunities for each 
person to receive, process, preserve and use in-
formation in the volume that he needs for self-
development, self-education and self-improve-
ment. The integration of the educational process 
and the informational-educational space requires 
the presentation of a single integrated pedagogi-
cal system with its inherent traditional and inno-
vative elements. 

The prognostic potential of the study lies in 
the fact that it, contributing to solving an im-
portant pedagogical and socially significant sci-
entific problem - the development of the concept 
of an integrated system for the formation of psy-
chological and pedagogical competence of uni-
versity students, opens a new direction of scien-
tific searches related to the theoretical and meth-
odological support of the process of transition of 
the information society to the knowledge society. 
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